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About the Book 
 
Excellent Sheep is a searching critique of American education and a guide for students 
looking for a more meaningful college experience.  
 
Excellent sheep are today's young high achievers, winning admission to selective 
colleges by jumping through all the hoops in grade school and high school. Smart, hard-
working, and ambitious, they are also often anxious, fearful, and directionless. They are 
great at figuring out what the teacher wants, but not what they want. 
 
The book describes the system that produces these students, including the roles of parents 
and schools. It then articulates a vision of what college ought to be about: how a liberal 
arts education can help you build a self, develop an independent mind, and find your way 
in the world.  
 
Excellent Sheep concludes by looking at society as a whole. Our meritocracy is supposed 
to mitigate inequality by promoting social mobility. Instead, it has created an elite that 
serves its own interests and perpetuates its own privileges. The book ends with a call for 
fundamental reform. 
 
Excellent Sheep is based on conversations with hundreds of students at colleges around 
the country, and hundreds more have written to express their gratitude for helping them 
make sense of what they're going through, as well as for pointing a way forward.  
 
This guide will help enrich your experience of reading Excellent Sheep by underlining the 
book's main themes and pointing to the most important questions it raises. 
 
 
 
Discussion Questions 
 
Chapter 1 
 
1. What is the author's diagnosis of today's college students? Is it fair? Does it apply to 
you? To people you know? 
 
2. What was your experience as a high school student? How was it shaped by the college 
admissions process? 
 
3. What does the book mean by “credentialism”? By “careerism”? The author says that 
the system "forces you to choose between learning and success." Is that true in your 
experience? 



 
Chapter 2 
 
4. According to Chapter 2, how did the college admissions process develop into what it is 
today? 
 
5. Is the admissions process a good system? A fair system?  
 
Chapter 3 
 
6. Chapter 3 presents a critique of contemporary parenting. Is it an accurate reflection of 
the kind of parents you saw in your community? 
 
7. If you were a parent, would you do things differently? If so, how? 
 
Chapter 4 
 
8. Chapter 4 explores the tension in American higher education between the research or 
“university” mission and the teaching or “college” mission. What are those two missions 
and why are they at odds, according to the book? Which one is more important to your 
institution? To your professors?  
 
9. What role should colleges play in helping students find a sense of purpose or direction? 
Is your college doing a good job? 
 
Chapter 5 
 
10. Chapter 5 is titled “What Is College For?” What do you think of the answer it gives? 
What are your own goals for college? 
 
11. What does it mean to “build a self,” according to the author? What is a self, and why 
isn't it something that you just have? 
 
12. “Before you can learn, you have to unlearn” (p. 79): What does that mean? What do 
you have to unlearn, and how do you go about unlearning it? 
 
Chapter 6 
 
13. What does the author mean by “moral imagination”? By “moral courage”? Why does 
he think they're important? Do you think they are? 
 
14. The book is mainly essayistic, but the first part of Chapter 6 incorporates a number of 
stories, including ones from history, literature, and people today. What are they meant to 
do? What's the point of telling stories at this moment in the argument? 
 



15. When he talks about “inventing your life,” what does the author say about risk? 
About mistakes? Are his arguments realistic? 
 
16. What does he say about status? About money? Is he being fair about these issues?  
 
17. The book does not offer a definition of success. Why not? Do you think the author 
has one, and if so, what is it? 
 
18. What is your definition of success? Has it changed since you were younger? 
 
19. What does the author say about the way you should relate to your parents when you 
go to college? Do you agree? 
 
20. The book quotes the child psychologist D. W. Winnicot to the effect that disloyalty 
within the family is “an essential feature of living” (p. 122). What does that mean and 
what do you think of the assertion? 
 
Chapter 7 
 
21. According to Chapter 7, what does leadership mean for colleges and college students 
today? What did it used to mean? 
 
22. What does leadership mean to you? Is it important to become a leader, and if so, 
why? 
 
23. The second half of Chapter 7 presents a critique of social engagement among 
millennials, including the notion of service. How would you respond? 
 
Chapter 8 
 
24. What are the liberal arts, according to the author? What are the humanities? What 
arguments does he present for studying each? Do you find them persuasive? 
 
25. According to Chapter 8, how does humanistic knowledge differ from the scientific 
kind? 
 
26. “Does it make sense, not to me but of me.” (p. 160) What does that mean? If you 
have had the experience of a book, song, movie, or other work of art making sense “of” 
you, what was that experience like? 
 
Chapter 9 
 
27. “Teaching is not an engineering problem.” (p. 173)  Then what is it? Can you suggest 
a metaphor of your own? 
 
28. Think of the best teacher you've ever had. What made him or her so great? 



 
29. Think of the best learning experience you've ever had. How was it different from 
ordinary ones? 
 
30. What is the author’s explanation, in the second half of Chapter 9, of why good 
teaching is often hard to find in college? 
 
31. What is mentorship, and how does it differ from teaching in the narrow sense? 
 
32. Have you been getting the kind of teaching and mentorship you want in college? Did 
you get it in high school? 
 
Chapter 11 
 
33. What evidence does the book present for socioeconomic inequality at selective 
colleges? 
 
34. What class do you belong to? What class do your friends in college belong to? What 
about the people you went to high school with? 
 
35. “Doesn't everybody have an equal chance?” the author asks rhetorically with respect 
to the admissions process (p. 209). How would you answer that question? 
 
Chapter 12 
 
36. Chapter 12 compares the current situation in the United States to the aftermath of the  
stock market crash of 1929. What are the points of comparison? How and why did things 
begin to change after that event? 
 
37. Excellent Sheep ends by presenting a series of proposals for reform. What do you 
think of them? What changes, if any, would you like to see in the admissions process? In 
the way that colleges conduct themselves in other areas? In higher education policy more 
broadly? 
 
38. “Now it's time to try democracy,” the book concludes. What does that mean? Aren't 
we already a democracy? 
 
 
Suggested Further Reading 
 

• Marina Keegan, “Even Artichokes Have Doubts” 
 

• David Brooks, “The Organization Kid” and "Making It: Love and Success at 
America’s Finest Universities” 

 
• Caitlin Flanagan, “Confessions of a Prep School College Counselor” 



 
• Marty Nemko, “America's Most Overrated Product: Higher Education” 

 
• Terry Castle, “The Case for Breaking Up with Your Parents” 

 
• Mark Edmundson, “Dwelling in Possibilities,” “Who Are You and What Are You 

Doing Here?” and “The Ideal English Major” 
 

• Mark Edmundson and Earl Shorris, “On the Uses of a Liberal Education: As a 
weapon in the hands of the restless poor” 

 
 
Guide written by William Deresiewicz, author of Excellent Sheep, Contributing Writer for The Nation and 
Contributing Editor for The American Scholar.  
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